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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes committee, held in the Council Chamber Bere        Alston on Tuesday 21st February 2017.
     Present



Cllr. P. Dennis               Chairman 



Cllr. R. Leithall
      Chairman of Council
       
                                Cllr. B. Lamb


         
Cllr. R. Maycock



Cllr. S. Munn
     


In Attendance. Cllr. H. Boot-Handford and Cllr. S. Hanson.
Cllr. Dennis asked all present to observe a minute’s silence for the sad passing of Councillor Mike Benson.
1024. Apologies.
       Apologies were received from Cllr. Piper due to illness  
1025. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No decisions can be made on 
          these Items.
1) Cllr. Boot- Handford reported Bert Ayres was 106 yesterday. She also felt we should keep a list of special occasions like this.
2) Report of potholes outside 37 Station Road. Cllr Maycock pointed out that the Road Warden Group can only repair dinner plate or smaller and they are awaiting delivery of a pallet of filler at the depot in Tavistock. Cllr. Maycock is recording all small potholes in the parish
1026. Minutes of the meeting held on 24th January and taken as read, to deal with matters 
        arising. 
   Matters Arising.
   Minute 965 – Monthly and quarterly report for the Defibrillator. The Clerk has not received Mrs. 
                         King’s quarterly reports, Cllr. Hanson to investigate.
1027. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk circulated the account sheet to members of the committee by email.

Cllr. Maycock proposed payment of the accounts, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.
1028. Financial Statements.
The Clerk emailed the finance statements to the committee members.
F& GP Discussions took place Cllr. Maycock proposed acceptance of the sheets, seconded by 
      Cllr. Munn. 
Toilet accounts. Cllr. Munn proposed acceptance, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
Financial sheets Cllr. Lamb proposed acceptance of the sheets, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
Cllr. Maycock proposed acceptance of the finance sheet, seconded by Cllr. Lamb
1029. Office Stationary (Logo) and revamped letter head
Discussions took place. It was agreed that they liked the stationary with a couple of tweaks. It was agreed to ask Cllr. Page-Bailey to do this.
1030. Defibrillator monthly report and discussions on the leaflet.
Cllr. Hanson reported she has sent the monthly report and Mrs King sent her quarterly report 2 days’ ago. The Clerk stated she has not received it, Cllr. Hanson to investigate.
Cllr. Hanson said that a note should be made that the pads will need to be replaced February next year.
Cllr. Hanson circulated a leaflet to explain to people the potential problems of the use of the defibrillator; she has had the wording checked by professionals.
Discussions took place on how to distribute the leaflets: circulate to shops, put in Tavistock Times, groups and school bags. Cllr. Maycock did suggest a volunteer group to circulate house to house.
Cllr. Boot-Handford feels the leaflet needs a logo or something to make it more eye catching. Cllr. Hanson to contact Cllr. Page-Bailey who could print them for Council.
1031. Briefing by Cllr. Maycock on Neighbourhood Plan Progress.
Cllr. Maycock has spoken to the entire group who have said they are totally committed to seeing the plan through for Cllr. Benson.
The consultation ends on 15th March and they will be doing a final push that fortnight.
The best point of contact is Granville Starkey.
They have found that there are two important issues, the connection of the railway line to Tavistock and the Woolacombe Road site for housing.
1032. To Review Standing Orders.
Cllr. Lamb stated Standing Orders need to be re-written and Cllr. Boot-Handford has offered to do this.
1033. To Review Wayleaves.
Defer to next month.
1034. Property Inspection & Fire Risk Check Beregen Fire/Maintenance log.
Cllr. Dennis has carried out the property inspection & Fire Risk Check.
Cllr. Dennis stated that the Hall has been re-decorated.
The exterior has also been painted and they have the guttering to repair.
The following are items picked up from inspection:
· The door between the stage and this area is being used for storage.
· The Sadia Supreme water boiler is not working but is not repairable; Beregen considered that the boiler is not necessary.
· Gents’ Public Toilets clean but signs of staining appearing.
· Tree by Memorial needs some of the grids replacing.
1035. Health and Safety Review.
This is usually carried out by Cllr. Piper and Cllr. Dennis but as Cllr. Piper is ill Cllr. Dennis has offered to look at it.
1036. Road improvements plan Plymouth (Derriford Transport Scheme).
This was being dealt with by Cllr. Benson. The Clerk reported that there has been a report in the paper on this and she will try and find it, also Cllr. Sanders has informed the Clerk that other Councillors will be picking up Cllr. Benson work.
1037. Correspondence.
1) Beregen – asking Council’s support to sponsor the mats in the Parish Hall. Cllr. Leithall
     proposed go ahead and sponsor the mat, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
     2) Historic England – Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston War Memorials have been awarded Listed 
       Building Status. 
        Bere Alston War and Bere Ferrers Memorial, Station Road, Bere Alston,    
        Fore Street, Bere Ferrers, Devon – Awarded Listed Building Status
 
        As you will know from our earlier letters we have been considering adding the above   
        Memorial’s to the List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest.
 
        We have taken into account all the representations made, and completed our assessment of 
        the memorials. I am pleased to inform you that having considered our recommendation, the 
        Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport has decided to add Bere Alston and Bere 
        Ferrers War Memorial to the List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest. The 
        Memorials are now listed at Grade II.
     3) WDBC – Garden waste –Garden Waste Service will remain 
Councillors have agreed to retain a Garden Waste Service for West Devon Borough Council residents and agreed to introduce a charge on the service for those people who would like to use it, rather than see the service cut. West Devon Borough Council are joining 75% of authorities in Devon who collect garden waste and already charge for this service. At Full Council, 24 Councillors voted in favour of the decision, one voted against and two Councillors abstained.
The Leader of West Devon Borough Council, Cllr Philip Sanders explains: “I am pleased that we will continue to offer this service.  Our members did not want to cut this service, and as a discretionary service and in light of our budget pressures this is the right outcome.  We are faced with a significant budget gap and the decision was clear for me, let’s continue to offer a service to those people who want it. Although in my heart I did not want to introduce a charge for this service, I would rather see an introduction of a charge than loose the service.
The Clerk read the following email from a parishioner;
Last year there was public uproar over the possibility of a charge being introduced & I for one had a long discussion with Councillor Benson about it. He assured me that it would be far too difficult to implement in an area such as Bere Alston in light of the many communal areas that rubbish is left in. After much debate, we were very relieved to hear that it wasn't going ahead & this coming year we wouldn't be expected to pay. 
Today, however with no further warning, an article has appeared today saying that there will now be a charge! As a house owner with a field boundary this will be a nightmare! Not to mention being at the bottom of a road where everyone's bags end up. I am aware that fly tipping in this area is quite common already (I have seen the evidence) & that it could now increase too. We pay rather a lot in council tax for very little as it is! 
Cllr. Dennis proposed that elderly and infirmed people should be exempt from the charges, seconded by Cllr. Lamb 

 4) WDBC – Catherine Bowen (legal) –My recollection is that there were no exemptions to the places designated, but it is not an offence to drink in these areas as such - but it is an offence if the police ask you to stop drinking and you ignore them.
 
What I don’t also know, at this point, is whether these Orders are still in effect (my money says that they are) but I am asking Annie in our legal team to have bit of a look at this one and come back with a definitive answer for you.
 
    5) National Grid – Tom Hyne.       I’ve looked through the schematics for you and have found the following timeframe for works in Bere Ferrers. Please note that, as some of the work is weather-dependent, these are subject to change. The first set of works is scheduled to take place from mid-late April until mid-May, and the second set from mid-late July until mid-August.
2.       I have put your question regarding road and site access to the project technician and will relay his answer to you when I have it. Efforts will of course be made to avoid traffic congestion in the area. 
3.       The map can be found on the following link: https://drive.google.com/open?id=1Fcf_xuZ6i1D6LX_0DT0LOROzMJA&usp=sharing
    6) BARP – with reference to replacing the bark at the Recreation Play Park The Down. They 
have a grant of £4,470 from Tesco towards park refurbishment this includes £1500 for bark chip. The Clerk pointed out to Council that in her opinion the park as it stands with chains and concrete showing does not comply with our insurance.
Discussions took place as to whether the park should be closed or should we remedy the situation.
Cllr. Maycock proposed that the Clerk get a dumpy bag of bark chip and cover the areas mentioned, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.  
    7) Zurich Insurance- The Recreation Park The Down, Bere Alston.
                    The annual cost of adding this will be £146.53 plus Insurance Premium Tax (IPT). If 
                     added from now the pro rata cost would be £60.94 including IPT.
 8) Farm Wise Devon- Farm Tenant Support for Farmwise. – The aim of Farmwise remains the 
                    same-‘connecting children to the source of and understand how food is produced on 
                    Devon’s farms and to provide input into the education of Devon’s children.
9) Cllr. Lamb has received an email which he would like to take in part two, Cllr. Lamb proposed, 
                  seconded by Cllr. Leithall that committee go into part two.

        Cllr. Munn declared an interest and left the meeting.
                    Discussions took place.

        Cllr. Maycock proposed that committee come out of part two seconded by Cllr. Dennis.    
There being no further business the chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.35pm.        
Signed this 28th day of February 2017. 
Chairman………………...

